APPEALS PANEL NO. 2

(RECONVENED FROM 7 JUNE 2006)

MONDAY 21 AUGUST  2006 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs S  E Fisher


Councillor Mrs C A Rutherford


Councillor Mr J S Tootle


Ms Claire Liddle – Principal Solicitor


Mrs P A Crack – Corporate Complaints Officer

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE   

None

2. PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - that in accordance with Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph numbers 1 and 7 of Part One of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

3. REVIEW OF CORPORATE COMPLAINT 05/23

Appeals Panel No. 2 met as a reconvened Corporate Complaint Board of Arbitration to consider Corporate Complaint 05/23 re the handling of a query to the Council’s Car Parking Administration section on 23 December 2005 and the subsequent handling of the investigation of the complaint.

The complaint fell into three parts:

i) Data Protection  

That the complainant believed that the officer dealing with them on 23 December 2005 broke data protection rules in accordance with the data protection principles. 

1) Fairly and Lawfully processed

7) Securely held

ii) Freedom of Information 

That the Council failed to supply a copy of the Council's Disciplinary Procedures as requested in their letter of 9 January 2006.

iii)
That they had received discourteous treatment by the senior officer dealing with their query on 23 December 2005.
The meeting was adjourned from 2.15 to 2.25 p.m. to enable enquiries to be made into the non-attendance of the complainant.  

The meeting recommenced at 2.25 p.m. The Corporate Complaints’ Officer informed the Board of the reason for the Complainant’s non-attendance.  The Board noted that the previous meeting of Appeals Panel 2 on Wednesday 7 June 2006 to hear this complaint had been adjourned due to the complainant’s non-attendance. 

The Chair, Councillor Rutherford, proposed and the meeting agreed that the reconvened Board should proceed to review the complaint in the complainant’s absence by considering the written information and by interviewing the Council’s Officers. 

4. RECOMMENDATION

Full Text of unanimous decision on the Complaint 

Data Protection

The Board found that although the Data Protection Principle number 1 states that data should be fairly and lawfully processed and number 7 states that data should be held securely, the Data Protection Act 1998 did not apply in this case.  From the information available to the Board, it was evident that there was not any personal data within the content of the telephone call on 23 December 2005 that prompted the complaint. 

Personal data, as defined by the Data Protection Act, must relate to a living individual and it must be possible to identify that individual from said data.  In addition the telephone call was not recorded data and nor did it form part of a relevant filing system, which again prevented the telephone call being caught by the Data Protection Act 1998.

The Act sets out a definition of ‘data’ which the Board considers does not extend to a live, unrecorded telephone call.

Freedom of Information  

The Board re-affirmed the Council’s apology for the delay in supplying a copy of the Council's Disciplinary Procedures.   The Board noted that the request was completed within the statutory deadline.

Discourteous treatment

The Board found no evidence during the course of its investigation that the complainant’s treatment on 23 December 2005 was discourteous or improper.

Board Recommendations
The Board recommends that the Council checks that all staff are adequately trained to deal with difficult telephone conversations and staff are to be able to recognise “barriers” that can prevent effective communication.  Staff should receive proper support if dealing with difficult customers. 

The Board reminds officers that callers telephoning the Council must be given prior warning before any telephone calls are recorded or put onto speaker phone.

The meeting closed at 3.25 pm

